Home > Stone, David

Stone, David

Stone, David

by Melonie Johnson Taylor, 1994; Revised by SLNC Government and Heritage Library, March 2023

17 Feb. 1770-7 Oct. 1818



Portrait of David Stone. Image from the North

Carolina Museum of History.

[2] David Stone, governor, congressman, senator, legislator, and justice, was born in Bertie County of English ancestry. He was the son of Zedekiah and Elizabeth Shivers (or Shriver) Hobson Stone. His father, who moved to North Carolina from Massachusetts before 1769, was active in commercial, agricultural, and political ventures during the American Revolution [4]. David Stone graduated with first honors from the College of New Jersey (now Princeton University) in 1788. He studied law under William R. Davie [5] and was admitted to the bar in 1791.

As a Federalist 16 he was elected to represent Bertie County in the 1789 convention at Favetteville 17, which ratified the U.S. Constitution on behalf of North Carolina. The following year he was elected to his first term in the North Carolina House of Commons. Serving until 1795, he displayed an interest in internal improvements (B) and advocated improved education. On leaving the house, he was a superior court justice from 1795 to 1798. In 1798 Stone won a seat in the U.S. House of Representatives and there was appointed to the first standing committee on Ways and Means. At the same time he made his first crucial political decision when he switched from the Federalist to the Republican party and supported Thomas Jefferson for president in 1800. Elected to the U.S. Senate in 1800, he upheld the Republican party except for his votes opposing the Embargo Acts [9]. After completing his term in the Senate, he returned to the North Carolina Superior Court for two more years (1806-8).

The General Assembly [10] elected Stone governor in 1808 and 1809. In that office he recommended legislation to improve higher and lower educational facilities, to nurture infant industries, and to increase the salaries of judges. Negotiations on the boundary dispute [11] between North Carolina and South Carolina, the controversy over the Granville claims [12], the establishment of a state bank, and military matters were significant issues during his two terms as governor.

Controversy began to surround him after his election to the House of Commons in 1811. Stone supported legislation to improve navigation of the state's rivers and led the floor fight to repeal the Electoral Act of 1803, which provided for the election of presidential electors by the district system. The Electoral Act of 1811 required that electors be chosen by the General Assembly. The repeal of the act of 1803 was bitterly contested, and Stone sponsored a new act in 1812 that called for the election of the electors by the voters of North Carolina.

The second crucial phase of his political life began with his election to the U.S. Senate in 1812. Stone refused to support the <u>War of 1812 [13]</u>, the embargo, the direct tax, diplomatic appointments, or the curtailment of the illegal shipping trade. As a result of his opposition to war policies, he was censured by the North Carolina General Assembly. The legislature complained that he would not follow its instructions and accused him of going against the will of the majority of the state's citizens. Opposed to the instruction of senators by the state legislature, he resigned from the Senate in 1814, convinced that his judgment must be his guide. After his resignation he resumed his legal career and developed plantations in Wake [14] and Bertie counties. His interest in internal improvements was heightened with his election as president of the <u>River Navigation Company</u> [15] in May 1818.

Stone was also an enslaver. The number of people Stone enslaved varied throughout his life. At the time of the 1800 census, David Stone of Bertie was listed as the enslaver of 59 people. By 1810, the last census before Stone's death, the number of people he had enslaved had reached 98.

Stone married Hannah Turner on March 13, 1793. Of their eleven children, five died in infancy. Five girls, Rebecca, Hannah, Elisabeth, Sarah, Anne, and one son, David Williamson, survived. Hannah Stone died in April 1816. In June 1817 Stone married Sarah Dashiell, a resident of Washington, D.C.; she died in July 1838. Stone died suddenly October, 7, 1818, at Restdale plantation, where he was buried near the Neuse River, six miles east of Raleigh. A portrait of Stone from the North Carolina Museum of History, Raleigh, hangs in the house at <u>Hope Plantation, Bertie County</u> [16], one of his homes.

References:

Annals of the Congress of the United States vols. 9, 12–15 (1851).

Samuel A. Ashe, ed., *Biographical History of North Carolina*, vol. 4 [17] (1906).

Bertie County Records and David Stone Papers (North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh).

"David Stone." *Second Census of the United States* 1800. Bertie, North Carolina. Series M32. Roll 30. Page 78. Image 85. Family History Library Film 337906. Accessed March 14, 2023 from Ancestry.com.

"David Stone." *Third Census of the United States* 1810. Bertie, North Carolina. Roll 39. Page 138. Image Ncm252_39-0073. FHL Roll 0337912. Accessed March 14, 2023 from Ancestry.com.

Delbert H. Gilpatrick, Jeffersonian Democracy in North Carolina (1931).

Ernest Haywood Collection [18] (Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill).

Governor David Stone Letter Book and Legislative Papers (North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh).

Raleigh Register and North Carolina Gazette, 9 Oct. 1818.

Wake County Record Book 15, Wills, Inventories, and Settlements of Estates (North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh).

Additional Resources:

"David Stone & Hope Plantation." Historic Hope Plantation.<u>http://hopeplantation.org/outreach/david-stone-and-hope-plantation/ [19]</u> (accessed February 27, 2013).

"David Stone." N.C. Highway Historical Marker A-7, N.C. Office of Archives & History. <u>https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?</u> <u>sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=A-7</u> [20] (accessed February 27, 2013).

David Stone Papers, North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh, NC, USA. v [21]

"Stone, David, (1770 - 1818)." *Biographical Directory of the United States Congress* <u>http://bioguide.congress.gov/scripts/biodisplay.pl?index=S000955</u> [22] (accessed February 27, 2013).

East Carolina University Digital Collections. <u>http://digital.lib.ecu.edu/search.aspx?q=david+stone</u> [23] (accessed February 27, 2013).

Price, Jonathan and Strother, John. "To David Stone and Peter Brown Esqrs. This First Actual Survey of the State of North Carolina Taken by the Subscribers is respectfully dedicated By their humble Servants Jona. Price. John Strother." Map. 1808. Engraved by W. Harrison Philada. Printed by C. P. Harrison. http://dc.lib.unc.edu/cdm/ref/collection/ncmaps/id/1214 [24] (accessed February 27, 2013).

Image Credits:

"Portrait, Accession #: <u>H.1964.123.9</u> [2]." 1850-1900. North Carolina Museum of History.

Subjects:

Biographies [25] Governors [26] Judges [27] Lawyers [28] Authors: Taylor, Melonie Johnson [29] Origin - location:

1 January 1994 | Taylor, Melonie Johnson

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/stone-david

Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/stone-david [2] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?65597+ [3] https://ncpedia.org/geography/bertie [4] https://ncpedia.org/american-revolution [5] https://ncpedia.org/biography/davie-william-richardson [6] https://ncpedia.org/federalist-party [7] https://ncpedia.org/government/convention-1789 [8] https://ncpedia.org/internal-improvements-0 [9] http://www.britannica.com/EBchecked/topic/185515/Embargo-Act [10] https://ncpedia.org/general-assembly [11] https://ncpedia.org/boundaries-state [12] https://ncpedia.org/granville-grant-and-district [13] https://ncpedia.org/war-1812 [14] https://ncpedia.org/geography/wake [15] https://ncpedia.org/neuse-river-navigation-company [16] http://hopeplantation.org/ [17]

https://archive.org/stream/cu31924092215460#page/n569/mode/2up [18] http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/h/Haywood,Ernest.html [19] https://hopeplantation.org/outreach/david-stone-and-hope-plantation/ [20] https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=A-7 [21] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/collections/governors-papers-historical?filter_7=Stone%2C%20David%2C%201770-1818.&applyState=true [22] http://bioguide.congress.gov/scripts/biodisplay.pl? index=S000955 [23] http://digital.lib.ecu.edu/search.aspx?q=david+stone [24] http://dc.lib.unc.edu/cdm/ref/collection/ncmaps/id/1214 [25] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [26] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/governors [27]

https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/judges [28] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/lawyers [29] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/taylor-melonie [30] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-29 [31] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/w [32] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no